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Coventry City Council
Minutes of the Meeting of Council held at 2.00 pm on Tuesday, 21 February 2017

Present:
Members:                        Councillor L Harvard (Chair)
  Councillor F Abbott

Councillor N Akhtar
Councillor P Akhtar
Councillor R Ali
Councillor A Andrews
Councillor R Auluck
Councillor R Bailey
Councillor S Bains
Councillor J Blundell
Councillor R Brown
Councillor K Caan
Councillor J Clifford
Councillor G Duggins
Councillor D Gannon
Councillor M Hammon
Councillor B Kaur
Councillor L Kelly
Councillor D Kershaw
Councillor T  Khan
Councillor A Khan
Councillor R Lakha
Councillor R Lancaster
Councillor M Lapsa
Councillor J Lepoidevin

Councillor P MaleCouncillor F Abbott
Councillor N Akhtar
Councillor P Akhtar
Councillor R Ali
Councillor A Andrews
Councillor R Auluck
Councillor R Bailey
Councillor S Bains
Councillor J Blundell
Councillor R Brown
Councillor K Caan
Councillor J Clifford
Councillor G Duggins
Councillor D Gannon
Councillor M Hammon
Councillor B Kaur
Councillor L Kelly
Councillor D Kershaw
Councillor T  Khan
Councillor A Khan
Councillor R Lakha
Councillor R Lancaster
Councillor M Lapsa
Councillor J Lepoidevin
Councillor P Male
Councillor T Mayer
Councillor J McNicholas
Councillor C Miks
Councillor K Mulhall
Councillor J Mutton
Councillor M Mutton
Councillor J O'Boyle
Councillor G Ridley
Councillor E Ruane
Councillor T Sawdon
Councillor P Seaman
Councillor B Singh
Councillor R Singh
Councillor D Skinner
Councillor T Skipper
Councillor H Sweet
Councillor K Taylor
Councillor R Thay
Councillor C Thomas
Councillor S Walsh
Councillor D Welsh
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Councillor G Williams

Honorary Alderman:             J Gazey and J Wright

Apologies: Councillor L Bigham, J Birdi, G Crookes, J Innes, A Lucas and 
K Maton 

Public Business

112. Minutes of the Meeting held on 24 January 2017 

The minutes of the meeting held on 24 January 2017 were signed as a true 
record. 

113. Coventry Good Citizen Award 

On behalf of the City Council, the Lord Mayor and Judge Griffith-Jones presented 
Mr Mark Farr with the Good Citizen Award. His citation read: 

“Mark is being honoured with this Good Citizen Award for the work he undertakes 
for the Coventry Central Young Firefighters Association. Mark dedicates many 
voluntary hours per week to provide diversionary activities for the young people of 
Radford, Coundon, Spon End and the City Centre by running a fire cadet group. 
By leading this group Mark and his team are encouraging, supporting and 
providing opportunities for the personal development of the young people.  

Mark has been a member of the Young Firefighters for over 20 years, as a
cadet and a Volunteer Instructor/ Officer in Charge.

Mark and his team work tirelessly to involve and integrate the cadets into their 
communities by teaching them the values of giving something back to society. 
Mark organises several community events for the Cadets to attend and recently 
involved them in a community clean-up to support members of the Nauls Mill Park 
area.

Working with local businesses to support these events and organise local 
fundraising is another aspect of Mark’s dedication to the work that he is clearly 
passionate about. 

Whilst Coventry Central Young Firefighters is one of several Fire Cadet Groups 
within the West Midlands, the Coventry Branch under the instruction of Mark is 
one of the most successful in the area. Mark’s branch has 50 young people which 
is the biggest youth membership across the service.

Mark goes that extra mile to make the young people of Coventry better community 
citizens and is rightly deserving of this Good Citizen Award”. 

114. Correspondence and Announcements of the Lord Mayor 

The Lord Mayor informed Members that the Leader of the Council, Councillor 
George Duggins would be running the Coventry Half Marathon next month in aid 
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of the Lord Mayor’s Charity Appeal. He reminded Members that the beneficiaries 
were Cancer Research through the Medical Research Department at the 
University of Warwick and Coventry Alzheimer’s Society. 

115. Petitions 

RESOLVED: 

(a)  That the following petitions be referred to the appropriate City 
Council bodies: 

(i) Request for single line outside of St. Albans Church, Mercol 
Avenue, Stoke, Coventry – 84 signatures, presented by 
Councillor Bains. 

(ii) Request to start the process so that Freeburn Causeway can be 
considered for a residents parking permit or similar scheme to 
help ensure residents can park on the road in which they live 
and to reduce the non residents parking – 44 signatures, 
presented by Councillor Mayer.

(b) That the following petitions objecting to the proposals contained in 
the Budget Report 2017/18 (Minute 120 below refers) be considered as 
part of this meeting:-

(i) Stop the closure of our shop mobility – approximately 1670 
signatures (2 petitions – 1 hard copy and 1 e petition), 
presented by Councillor Lancaster. 

(ii) Stop the closure of shopmobility Coventry – 172 signatures, 
presented by Councillor Thomas.  

116. Declarations of Interest 

Councillor Sawdon indicated that he had an interest in Minute 125 below headed 
“Debates – 1995 and 2011 Pension Acts” in so far as it affected his wife. The 
Acting Monitoring Officer advised that this was not a disclosable pecuniary 
interest, however Councillor Sawdon still left the meeting during the consideration 
of this item. 

117. Director of Finance and Corporate Services 

RESOLVED that further to Minute 5 of the Appointments Panel, the City 
Council appoint Barry Hastie as the Director of Finance and Corporate 
Services.  

118. Notice Without Motion 

In accordance with the Constitution:
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(i) A motion without notice was moved by Councillor M Mutton, seconded 
by Councillor Walsh and adopted that agenda items 8  (2017/18 Council 
Tax Setting) and 9 (Budget Report 2017/18) be considered together.

(ii) It was noted that a recorded vote would be taken in respect of all 
decisions relating to matters the subject of Minutes 119 and 120 
(including any amendments)

119. 2017/18 Council Tax Setting Report 

Further to Minute 111 of the Cabinet, the City Council considered a report of the 
Executive Director of Resources which calculated the Council Tax level for 
2017/18 and made appropriate recommendations consistent with the Budget 
Report 2017/18.  

As part of the Chancellor’s Autumn Statement in November 2015, it was 
announced that Councils which provided social care to adults would be allowed to 
increase their share of the Council Tax by up to an extra 2%, provided that the 
additional resources were all used to fund the increasing costs of adult social care. 
This additional Council Tax charge was known as the ‘Adult Social Care (ASC) 
precept’. The Government indicated that authorities could include this additional 
2% precept in each year of the four year period from 2016/17 to 2019/20. 

The City Council made use of this flexibility in 2016/17 and increased its Council 
Tax charge by a total of 3.9% which was made up of 1.9% increase plus a further 
2% ASC precept. 

In December 2016, the Government announced that Councils could opt to bring 
forward some, or all, of the potential 2% precept available in 2019/20 to earlier 
years. However, the maximum increase in any one was limited to 3%, and the total 
over the three year period 2017/18 to 2019/20 was limited to the original total 
increase of 6%. 

In order to maximise the resources available to fund ASC services in the city, the 
recommendations within the Budget Report 207/18 were based on a proposed 
increase in Council Tax of 4.9%. This was made of a basic 1.9% increase plus a 
further 3% ASC precept, utilising the additional flexibility described above. 

At the time of writing the report, the precept from the West Midlands Fire and 
Rescue Authority had not been confirmed. The provisional figures provided in this 
report were based on indicative figures. The Fire Authority was due to set its 
precept on 20 February 2017. 

Members noted that the recommendations followed the structure of resolutions 
drawn up by the Chartered Institute on Public Finance and Accountancy, to ensure 
that legal requirements were fully adhered to in setting the tax. As a consequence, 
the wording of the proposed resolutions was necessarily complex. 

RESOLVED that the City Council: -

1. Note the following Council Tax base amounts for the year 2017/18, as 
approved by Cabinet on 3rd January 2017, in accordance with 
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Regulations made under Section 31B of the Local Government Finance 
Act 1992 (as amended) (“the Act”):

a) 78,971.9 being the amount calculated by the Council as its Council 
Tax base for the year for the whole Council area;

b) Allesley 327.6
Finham 1491.4
Keresley 233.8

Being the amounts calculated by the Council as its Council Tax base 
for the year for dwellings in those parts of its area to which one or more 
special items relate.

2. That the following amounts be now calculated by the Council for the 
year 2017/18 in accordance with Sections 31A, 31B and 34 to 36 of the 
Act:

(a) £703,363,014 being the aggregate of the amounts that the Council 
estimates for the items set out in Section 31A(2) of 
the Act taking into account all precepts issued to it 
by Parish Councils (Gross Expenditure and 
reserves required to be raised for estimated future 
expenditure);

(b) £584,870,944 being the aggregate of the amounts that the Council 
estimates for the items set out in Section 31A(3) of 
the Act. (Gross Income including reserves to be 
used to meet the Gross Expenditure but excluding 
Council Tax income);

(c) £118,492,070 being the amount by which the aggregate at 2(a) 
above exceeds the aggregate at 2(b) above, 
calculated by the Council in accordance with 
Section 31A(4) of the Act, as its Council Tax 
requirement for the year;

(d) £1,500.43 (2)(c) = £118,492,070
(1)(a) 78,971.9

being the amount at 2(c) above divided by the 
amount at 1(a) above, calculated by the Council in 
accordance with Section 31B of the Act, as the 
basic amount of its Council Tax for the year.  
(Average Council Tax at Band D for the City 
including Parish Precepts).

(e) £30,271 being the aggregate amount of all special items 
referred to in Section 34(1) of the Act.  (Parish 
Precepts);

(f) £1,500.05 = (2)(d) –  (2)(e) = £1,500.43 – £30,271
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 (1)(a) 78,971.9

being the amount at 2(d) above, less the result 
given by dividing the amount at 2(e) above by the 
amounts at 1(a) above, calculated by the Council, in 
accordance with Section 34(2) of the Act, as the 
basic amount of its Council Tax for the year for 
dwellings in those parts of the area to which no 
special item relates.  (Council Tax at Band D for the 
City excluding Parish Precepts);

(g)
Coventry Unparished Area £1,500.05
Allesley £1,524.85
Finham £1,513.86
Keresley £1,506.66

being the amounts given by adding to the amount 
at 2(f) above, the amounts of the special item or 
items relating to dwellings in those parts of the 
Council's area mentioned above divided in each 
case by the amount at 1(b) above, calculated by the 
Council, in accordance with Section 34(3) of the 
Act, as the basic amounts of its Council Tax for the 
year for dwellings in those parts of its area to which 
one or more special items relate.  (Council Taxes at 
Band D for the City and Parish).

(h)
Valuation 

Band
Parts to 

which no 
special 

item 
relates

Parish of 
Allesley

Parish of 
Finham

Parish of 
Keresley

£ £ £ £
A 1,000.03 1,016.56 1,009.24 1,004.44
B 1,166.71 1,186.00 1,177.45 1,171.85
C 1,333.38 1,355.42 1,345.66 1,339.26
D 1,500.05 1,524.85 1,513.86 1,506.66
E 1,833.39 1,863.70 1,850.27 1,841.47
F 2,166.74 2,202.56 2,186.69 2,176.29
G 2,500.08 2,541.41 2,523.10 2,511.10
H 3,000.10 3,049.70 3,027.72 3,013.32

being the amounts given by multiplying the 
amounts at 2(g) above by the number which, in the 
proportion set out in Section 5(1) of the Act, is 
applicable to dwellings listed in a particular 
valuation band divided by the number which in that 
proportion is applicable to dwellings listed in 
valuation Band D, calculated by the Council, in 
accordance with Section 36(1) of the Act, as the 
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amounts to be taken into account for the year in 
respect of categories of dwelling listed in different 
valuation bands.

3. To note that for the year 2017/18 the Police and Crime Commissioner 
for the West Midlands and West Midlands Fire Authority have stated the 
following amounts in precepts issued to the Council, in accordance 
with Section 40 of the Act, for each of the categories of dwelling shown 
below:

Valuation 
Band

Police and Crime 
Commissioner for the 

West Midlands

West Midlands Fire 
Authority

£ £
A 77.70 38.09
B 90.65 44.44
C 103.60 50.79
D 116.55 57.14
E 142.45 69.84
F 168.35 82.53
G 194.25 95.23
H 233.10 114.28

4. That having calculated the aggregate in each case of the amounts at 
2(h) and 3 above, the Council, in accordance with Sections 30 and 36 of 
the Act, hereby sets the following amounts as the amounts of Council 
Tax for the year 2017/18 for each part of its area and for each of the 
categories of dwellings shown below:

Valuation 
Band

Parts to 
which no 

special 
item 

relates

Parish of 
Allesley

Parish of 
Finham

Parish of 
Keresley

£ £ £ £
A 1,115.82 1,132.35 1,125.03 1,120.23
B 1,301.80 1,321.09 1,312.54 1,306.94
C 1,487.77 1,509.81 1,500.05 1,493.65
D 1,673.74 1,698.54 1,687.55 1,680.35
E 2,045.68 2,075.99 2,062.56 2,053.76
F 2,417.62 2,453.44 2,437.57 2,427.17
G 2,789.56 2,830.89 2,812.58 2,800.58
H 3,347.48 3,397.08 3,375.10 3,360.70

5. That the Council determines that its relevant basic amount of Council 
Tax for 2017/18 is not excessive in accordance with the principles 
approved under Sections 52ZC and 52ZD of the Act.

Note: In accordance with the Constitution, a recorded vote was taken. 

The Councillors voting for and against the Recommendations were as follows:
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For Against Abstain
Councillor Abbott Councillor Williams
Councillor N Akhtar 
Councillor P Akhtar
Councillor Ali
Councillor Andrews
Councillor Auluck
Councillor Bailey
Councillor Bains
Councillor Blundell
Councillor Brown
Councillor K Caan
Councillor Clifford
Councillor Duggins
Councillor Gannon
Councillor Hammon
Councillor Kaur
Councillor Kelly
Councillor Kershaw
Councillor A Khan
Councillor T Khan
Councillor Lakha
Councillor Lancaster
Councillor Lapsa
Councillor Lepoidevin
Councillor McNicholas
Councillor Male
Councillor Mayer
Councillor Miks
Councillor Mulhall
Councillor J Mutton
Councillor M Mutton
Councillor O’Boyle
Councillor Ridley
Councillor Ruane
Councillor Sawdon
Councillor Seaman
Councillor B Singh
Councillor R Singh
Councillor Skinner
Councillor Skipper
Councillor Sweet
Councillor Taylor
Councillor Thay
Councillor Thomas
Councillor Walsh
Councillor Welsh
Lord Mayor

Result: Carried
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For: 47
Against: 1
Abstentions: 0

120. Budget Report 2017/18 

Further to Minute 112 of the Cabinet, the City Council considered a report of the 
Executive Director of Resources which set out the Council’s Revenue Budget for 
2017/18 incorporating revenue spending and savings decisions for 2017/18 and 
future financial years and the Capital Programme for 2017/18 to 2021/22. 

The report followed on from the Pre-Budget Report approved by Cabinet on 29 
November 2016 which had been subject to a period of public consultation. The 
proposals within the report would now form the basis of the Council’s final revenue 
and capital budget for 2017/18 incorporating the following details:  

 Gross budgeted spend of £703m (£11m and 2% higher than 2016/17).
 Net Budgeted spend of £232.5m (£0.9m lower than 2016/17) funded from 

Council Tax and Business Rates less a tariff payment of £0.7m due to 
Government.

 A Council Tax Requirement of £118.5m (£7.7m and 7% higher than 
2016/17), reflecting a City Council Tax increase of 4.9% detailed in the 
separate Council Tax Setting report on today’s agenda.

 New service savings of £1.4m in 2017/18 rising to £10.4m in 2019/20.
 A Capital Programme of £123.2m (£42.2m and 52% more than the latest 

estimated 2016/17 programme) including expenditure funded by Prudential 
Borrowing of £60.9m; 

 An updated Treasury Management Strategy.

It should be noted that, at the time of producing the report, the Final 2017/18 Local 
Government Finance Settlement has not yet been published. The proposals within 
the budget report had been made on the basis of the latest information regarding 
the likely details of the Settlement. In particular, this included the estimated impact 
of joining the ‘100% Business Rates Pilot’. The difference between these 
estimates and the details in the Final Settlement were likely to be insignificant and 
would be met by reserve contributions. 

The Settlement was anticipated to incorporate continued reductions in core 
Government funding over the next 3 years with a planned reduction of £24m in 
Coventry’s funding assessment. However, along with the other 6 West Midlands 
councils, Coventry was taking part in a 100% Business Rates Pilot scheme. This 
would enable Coventry to retain 99% of Business Rates income including an 
element of growth against an historic baseline which would otherwise have been 
returned to the Government. This money was available for the Council to use 
within the budget proposals within this report and was in addition to the resource 
base assumed within the Pre-Budget Report.

In previous years the City Council had had the flexibility to increase Council Tax by 
up to 2% without holding a local referendum on the matter. In 2016/17 the 
Government allowed councils to increase this flexibility by a further 2%, up to a 
maximum of 4%, recognising the increasing pressure on Adult Social Care (ASC) 
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services across the country. This was the basis on which the Pre-Budget position 
was reported. The Government had subsequently announced a further extension 
of this ASC flexibility from 2% up to 3%. The recommended budget within the 
report assumed taking up this 3% flexibility in order to increase the resources 
available to fund ASC services in the city. As a result, the budget was being 
proposed on the basis of increasing Council Tax by 4.9%. This proposed increase 
would be the equivalent of around a pound a week for a typical Coventry 
household. 

This Council’s medium term financial position included the impact of reductions in 
Government funding that had already been anticipated and savings programmes 
had been approved previously. At the start of the 2017/18 Budget Setting process 
the Council faced a financial gap of £19m after taking these factors into account 
including a temporary delay in the likely achievement of some savings. In broad 
terms, the Budget had been balanced by additional resources available from 
Council Tax and Business Rates resources, including those available as a result of 
the Council’s participation in the West Midlands 100% Business Rates Pilot. Costs 
were also now expected to be lower than planned previously in the areas of 
contingency budgets, capital financing costs and pensions. New savings totalling 
£1.4m (rising to £10.4m) had also been identified in service budgets, reduced from 
£3.2m (rising to £14.7m) following the period of consultation triggered by the Pre-
Budget Report.  All these proposals were set out in detail in Appendix 1 of the 
report. Where these are different to the proposals that were included in the Pre-
Budget Report, this has been indicated within the appendix.

These proposals had been designed to provide the Council with a robust medium 
term position and subject to the recommendations being approved the Council 
would have a balanced budget over the medium term period, 2017/18 to 2019/20.  

Given the forthcoming national proposals for local government finance to be based 
on a 100% Business Rates model from 2020/21, the vibrancy and growth of the 
city was vital to ensure a secure level of Business Rates income. Proposals within 
the recommended Capital Programme were designed to help achieve this and 
amount to £123m in 2017/18. These represent an ambitious approach to investing 
in the City and included the completion of the Council’s Friargate office building, 
the initial construction phase of the new city centre leisure facility, the first phases 
of the City Centre South and Connecting Coventry schemes and continued 
advancement of the Coventry Station Master Plan. Over the next 5 years the 
Capital Programme was estimated to be £600m and represented the largest ever 
investment by and through the City Council.

The annual Treasury Management Strategy was also set out, incorporating the 
Minimum Revenue Provision policy that was revised in 2016/17 and covering the 
management of the Council’s investments, cash balances and borrowing 
requirements.

An amendment, as detailed in the Appendix to these minutes, was moved by 
Councillor Lepoidevin, seconded by Councillor Blundell and lost.

RESOLVED that the City Council:
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1. Approve the spending and savings proposals in Appendix 1 of the 
report submitted.

2. Approve the total 2017/18 revenue budget of £703m in Table 1 and 
Appendix 4, established in line with a 4.9% City Council Tax increase 
and the Council Tax Requirement recommended in the Council Tax 
Setting Report considered on today's agenda. 

3. Note the Executive Director of Resources' comments confirming the 
adequacy of reserves and robustness of the budget in Section 5.1.2 and 
5.1.3. of the report

4. Approve the Capital Programme of £123.2m for 2017/18 and the future 
years' commitments arising from this programme of £480.5m between 
2018/19 to 2021/22 detailed in Section 2.3 and Appendix 5.

5. Approve the proposed Treasury Management Strategy for 2017/18 in 
Section 2.4, the revised Investment Strategy and Policy at Appendix 6 
of the report for immediate implementation and the Prudential 
Indicators and limits described in Section 2.4.11 and summarised in 
Appendix 7.

Notes: (1) In accordance with the Constitution, a recorded vote was taken in 
respect of the amendment, moved by Councillor Lepoidevin and seconded by 
Councillor Blundell. 

The Councillors voting for and against the amendment were as follows: 

For Against Abstain
Councillor Andrews Councillor Abbott
Councillor Bailey Councillor N Akhtar
Councillor Blundell Councillor P Akhtar
Councillor Hammon Councillor Ali
Councillor Lapsa Councillor Auluck
Councillor Lepoidevin Councillor Bains
Councillor Male Councillor Brown
Councillor Mayer Councillor Caan
Councillor Ridley Councillor Clifford
Councillor Sawdon Councillor Duggins
Councillor Skinner Councillor Gannon
Councillor Taylor Councillor Kaur
Councillor Williams Councillor Kelly

Councillor Kershaw
Councillor A Khan
Councillor T Khan
Councillor Lakha
Councillor Lancaster
Councillor McNicholas
Councillor Miks
Councillor Mulhall



– 12 –

Councillor J Mutton
Councillor M Mutton
Councillor O’Boyle
Councillor Ruane
Councillor Seaman
Councillor B Singh
Councillor R Singh
Councillor Skipper
Councillor Sweet
Councillor Thay
Councillor Thomas
Councillor Walsh
Councillor Welsh
Lord Mayor

Result: Lost

For: 13
Against: 35
Abstentions: 0

(2) In accordance with the Constitution, a recorded vote was taken in respect of 
the Recommendations.

The Councillor voting for and against the Recommendations were as follows:

For Against Abstain
Councillor Abbott Councillor Andrews
Councillor N Akhtar Councillor Bailey
Councillor P Akhtar Councillor Blundell
Councillor Ali Councillor Hammon
Councillor Auluck Councillor Lapsa
Councillor Bains Councillor Lepoidevin
Councillor Brown Councillor Male
Councillor Caan Councillor Mayer
Councillor Clifford Councillor Ridley
Councillor Duggins Councillor Sawdon
Councillor Gannon Councillor Skinner
Councillor Kaur Councillor Taylor
Councillor Kelly Councillor Williams
Councillor Kershaw
Councillor A Khan
Councillor T Khan
Councillor Lakha
Councillor Lancaster
Councillor McNicholas
Councillor Miks
Councillor Mulhall
Councillor J Mutton
Councillor M Mutton
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Councillor O’Boyle
Councillor Ruane
Councillor Seaman
Councillor B Singh
Councillor R Singh
Councillor Skipper
Councillor Sweet
Councillor Thay
Councillor Thomas
Councillor Walsh
Councillor Welsh
Lord Mayor

Result: Carried

For: 35
Against: 13
Abstentions: 0

121. Digital Coventry Strategy 

Further to Minute 114 of the Cabinet, the City Council considered a report of the 
Executive Director of Resources which sought approval to the Digital Coventry 
Strategy. 

The report indicated that to fully realise the benefits that digital technology could 
bring, the Council needed to pull together its digital work, increase its scope 
beyond the work that the Council was doing as an organisation and align this work 
to other partners enabling the Council to co-ordinate this work across the City. 

The Digital Coventry Strategy was being established because it would benefit the 
people of Coventry, develop Coventry as a place and improve the outcomes that 
the Council could deliver.  It would support the delivery of the Council Plan, 
including promoting the growth of Coventry’s economy, improving the quality of life 
of Coventry people and delivering the Council’s priorities with fewer resources.  
The report indicated that technology was increasingly present across all sectors 
and becoming integrated in many aspects of life.  Coventry needed a digital 
strategy because digital technology had the potential to transform the city and lives 
of residents while generating long-term savings and income and that digital was 
important for Coventry as a 21st century City.  The Council was already 
responding to this challenge through its transformation work, including Customer 
Journey and Kickstart programmes, alongside digital innovations within individual 
services and superfast broadband.  

It was clear from speaking to residents, including recent petitions received, that 
access to high quality internet connections was incredibly important to them. This 
was also important for businesses and was also a priority for them as it would help 
them to grow their business and made them want to locate in the City.  As well as 
being an essential service, investment in broadband was proven to generate jobs 
and bring wealth to an area.  It was noted that for every £1 of public investment in 
broadband infrastructure £20 in net economic benefits were gained.
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The Council could make the services it provided to its customers better by 
redesigning them and opening up self-service channels through the internet 
meaning means people could access services 24/7 from the comfort of their home.  
It's also more efficient for the Council to do things this way.  The report indicated 
that 70% of the Council’s customers were already using its online services for 
booking a tip visit or ordering a copy certificate.

As the Council’s budgets reduce further, it was looking at every way to protect the 
most vulnerable and front line services, with firm savings plans of £1m by reducing 
its buildings, working in a more digital way and moving more of its services online. 

The Digital Coventry Strategy set out the Council’s 4 priority themes and 
case 

studies that describe existing activity against those themes:

 Digital place – Infrastructure, digital innovation and data are 
promoted within the city to deliver economic growth and public service 
reform.

 Digital customer and inclusion – Enabling customers to get the 
information they need and to access our services through online self-
service.

 Digital communities – Using digital technology to engage with our 
citizens and to work closely with our partners to address complex 
issues and help people to live independently for longer.

 Digital workforce – Enabling a workforce which has access to the 
right tools to do its job and is confident in maximising the use and 
benefits of technology in its daily work.

RESOLVED that the City Council:

1. Approve the Digital Coventry Strategy attached to the report at 
Appendix 1.

2. Note that the Digital Coventry Strategy will be a regularly reviewed 
document that will be updated, following the present iteration, to 
reflect the needs of our customer, advances in technology and the 
ambitions of the Council.

122. Appointment of Section 151 Officer and Delegation of Powers 

The City Council considered a report of the Executive Director of Resources which 
sought approval to the appointment of Section 151 Officer and Delegation of 
Powers. 

The Council was required by Section 151 of the Local Government Act 1972 to 
appoint a Chief Finance Officer (the Section 151 Officer). That position is held by 
the Executive Director of Resources. As he was about to leave the Council, the 
City Council needed to appoint another officer to fulfil this statutory function.

In addition, changes to the directorate structure of the Council following the 
departure of the Executive Director of Resources meant that a number of changes 
needed to be made to the Scheme of Delegation for Employees in the 
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Constitution. Other parts of the Constitution would also need to be amended to 
reflect changes in the structure and in post titles. 

The report set out the changes needed to allocate functions of the Executive 
Director of Resources to other officers, including Proper Officer functions and 
onwards delegations and changes needed to other parts of the Constitution to 
reflect the changes in the directorate structures. 

RESOLVED that the City Council: 

1. Designates the Director of Finance and Corporate Services as Chief 
Finance Officer under Section 151 of the Local Government Act 1972 
with effect from 22 February 2017; 

2. Approves the proposed allocations of the functions of the Executive 
Director, Resources to other officers as set out in Appendix 1 to the 
report, including Proper Officer functions and onwards delegations 
with effect from 22 February 2017; and 

3. Authorises the Legal Services Manager (Place and Regulatory) to 
amend the Constitution accordingly and to make consequential 
changes to the other parts of the Constitution reflecting the changes 
in the Scheme of Delegation and in post titles. 

123. Appointment of Local Returning Officer for the West Midlands Combined 
Authority Mayoral Elections 

The City Council considered a report of the Executive Director of Resources which 
sought approval for the appointment of a Local Returning Officer for the election of 
a Combined Authority Mayor. 

RESOLVED that the City Council appoints the Chief Executive to be the 
Local Returning Officer for the City of Coventry in respect of the elections 
for the West Midlands Combined Authority Elected Mayor. 

124. Statements 

(a) The Leader of the Council make a statement in respect of “Progress on the 
Combined Authority”. 

Councillor Blundell responded to the statement. 

(b) The Cabinet Member for Children and Young People made a statement in 
respect of “Children’s Services Improvement Plan”. 

Councillor Lapsa responded to the statement. 

125. Debates - 1995 and 2011 Pensions Acts 
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The following motion was moved by Councillor J Mutton and seconded by 
Councillor Seaman: 

“This Council disagrees with the 1995 and 2011 Pensions Acts, which had 
led to a generation of women born after April 1951 to become severely 
disadvantaged, 

Furthermore, we call on the Government to listen and to work with the All 
Party Political Group to address these inequalities”. 

RESOLVED that the Motion as set out above be unanimously adopted. 

In respect of the above, a recorded vote was required in accordance with the City 
Council’s Constitution. 

The Councillors voting for, against or abstaining in respect of the motion were as 
follows: 

For Against Abstain
Councillor Abbott
Councillor N Akhtar
Councillor P Akhtar
Councillor Ali
Councillor Andrews
Councillor Auluck
Councillor Bailey
Councillor Bains
Councillor Blundell
Councillor Brown
Councillor Caan
Councillor Clifford
Councillor Duggins
Councillor Gannon
Councillor Hammon
Councillor Kaur
Councillor Kelly
Councillor Kershaw
Councillor A Khan
Councillor Lakha
Councillor Lancaster
Councillor Lapsa
Councillor Lepoidevin
Councillor McNicholas
Councillor Male
Councillor Mayer
Councillor Miks
Councillor Mulhall
Councillor J Mutton
Councillor M Mutton
Councillor O’Boyle
Councillor Ridley
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Councillor Ruane
Councillor Seaman
Councillor B Singh
Councillor R Singh
Councillor Skinner
Councillor Skipper
Councillor Sweet
Councillor Taylor
Councillor Thay
Councillor Thomas
Councillor Walsh
Councillor Welsh
Councillor Williams
Lord Mayor

Result: Carried

For: 46
Against: 0
Abstentions: 0

126. Notice Without Motion - Vote of Thanks to Chris West 

In accordance with the Constitution, Councillor Duggins moved the following 
Motion without Notice that was seconded by Councillor A Khan and supported by 
Councillor J Blundell: 

“That the warmest thanks of the Council are due and are hereby given to Chris 
West for his dedication to the City Council and that a copy of this resolution, under 
the common seal, be presented to him”

RESOLVED that the Motion as set out above be unanimously adopted. 

(Meeting closed at 5.50 pm)


